Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

September 28, 2010

The meeting was called to order at 8:01 a.m. on Tuesday, September 28, 2010.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Brent Olive, Dr. Gregory Pitts, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Robert Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Michael Snyder, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Richard Statom for Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Richard Hudiburg, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Jerri Bullard for Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  

1.
Approval of Minutes.  The minutes from July 28, August 31, and September 14, 2010 were approved by consensus

2.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Art.  Ms. Chen made a motion to approve her packet of curriculum change proposals and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.
· AR 323 Advanced Design’s number, title, and description are changing.  The number and title will now be AR 423 Digital Portfolio Design.  A special fee of $50.00 is added to the course.
· AR 347 Digital Media I course description change to more accurately reflect the course content.

· AR 447 Digital Media II course number change to AR 348 and description change to more accurately reflect the course content and its place in the curriculum.

· AR 465 Advanced Digital Media-Portfolio Project title change to Advanced Digital Media-Senior Project.
· AR 483W American Art course description change to reflect leading new methodologies in art history that position works of art in their cultural context and that also consider visual culture.
· AR 484 History of Photography course description change and addition of writing component (484W).

· AR 486W Women, Art and Society course name and description change.  New name will be Women in Art History.  There was a suggested change that was considered a friendly amendment and Ms. Chen submitted the revised proposal to the University Curriculum Committee.

· AR 487W Special Topics in Art History addition of a new course.  The new course will add flexibility to the current curriculum and its specific topic will be adjustable to circumstances and student needs in the semester when offered.

3.
Curriculum Proposal from the Department of English.  Dr. Smith made a motion to create a capstone course, EN 491W Senior Seminar and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.  This course will provide a more detailed assessment of the learning outcomes required in the English major than afforded by the MFT alone.
4.
Curriculum Proposal from the Department of Foreign Languages.  Dr. Christy made a motion to approve submitting FL 201 Global Perspectives through Study Abroad to STARS for consideration as a possible General Education (Area II) candidate course in accordance with the STARS/AGSC specifications under the Interdisciplinary/Honors/Innovative rubric.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.
5.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of History and Political Science.  Dr. Maynard made a motion to revise the Social Science major.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and adopted by voice vote.  During discussion Dr. Bullard expressed strong concern that choice was being taken away from the students and that UNA already offered a history major and geography minor and now social science was duplicating this.  Dr. Maynard explained that the proposed changes were based on their Five-Year Program Review in social science and an analysis of Praxis II scores.  The changes have been reviewed by the College of Education and the State Department of Education.
Dr. Maynard made a motion to reactivate HI 537 Latin American Colonial History and inactivate HI 539 Tourism Development in the Global Context.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.
6.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Criminal Justice and Sociology.  Dr. Bridgmon made a motion to delete portion of sentence to descriptions of CJ 306, CJ 323, SO 306, and SO 323 that state “but creditable only in field for which registered.”  Both programs/departments agree that counting credit in either field is appropriate.  The motion was seconded.  During discussion concern was expressed that awareness of allowing courses to be double counted could pose problems and other departments should consider this before making similar proposals.  Dr. Hansen supported this change as it will minimize substitution requests and is a good use of resources.  The motion was unanimously adopted.
7.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Sociology.  Dr. Bullard made a motion to remove SO 223 Marriage and the Family from the specified list of required Area V courses and move it into the list of Major Course Requirements.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.  
8.
Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Music.  Dr. McCullough provided a summary of the day’s curriculum change proposals.
· Dr. McCullough made a motion to inactivate MU 128-428 Chamber Choir, MU 138-438 Keyboard Ensemble, MU 148-448 Brass Ensemble, MU 168-468 String Ensemble, MU 178-478 Woodwind Ensemble, MU 188-488 Guitar Ensemble, MU 122 Class Voice, MU 134 Class Accompanying, MU 142 Class Brass, MU 152 Class Percussion, MU 162 Class Strings, MU 172 Class Woodwinds, MU 182 Class Guitar.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.

· Dr. McCullough made a motion to change the number of MU 133 Class Piano III to MU 231.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.

· Dr. McCullough made a motion to add six new courses as recommended by their accrediting agency, NASM and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.  The new courses are:  MU 232 Class Piano IV (1); MU 233 Music in World Cultures (3); MU 372 Introduction to Music Technology (3) with special course fee of $10; MU 382 Fundamentals of Conducting (2); MU 290 Sight Singing/Ear Training III (1); MU 291 Sight Singing/Ear Training IV (1). During discussion it was suggested that MU 233 Music in World Cultures be submitted to STARS for consideration as a possible General Education (Area II) candidate course in accordance with the STARS/AGSC specifications under the Interdisciplinary/Honors/Innovative rubric and also be considered as a candidate course for the International Studies Minor and this was considered a friendly amendment.  Dr. McCullough revised that proposal and submitted the revised proposal to the University Curriculum Committee.
· Dr. McCullough made a motion to make changes in program requirements for BA/BS degrees with a major in music:  Music Major Core Requirements; Option II Performance; Option II Performance, Instrumental; Option II Performance, Keyboard (Piano); Option II Performance, Voice; Option III Vocal/Choral; Option IV Instrumental; and Music Minor.  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.  The associated curriculum change proposals were as follows:
· Require new course, MU 372 Introduction to Music Technology (3), for Option III Vocal/Choral and Option IV Instrumental degree programs and also as an available elective for Option II Performance.
· Require MU 382 Fundamentals of Conducting (2) for all music majors.

· Require MU 290 Sight Singing/Ear Training III (1) for all music majors and as a co-requisite for MU 201 Music Theory III.
· Require MU 291 Sight Singing/Ear Training IV (1) for all music majors and as a co-requisite for MU 202 Music Theory IV.

· Add MU 382 Fundamentals of Conducting (2) as a prerequisite for MU 383 Instrumental Conducting and MU 384 Choral Conducting and change the course descriptions for MU 383 and MU 384 to reflect the new role for those courses as advanced conducting courses.

· Change the number of Major Core Requirement Courses from 24 to 31 for Music majors.

· Add the choice of Shoals Symphony at UNA to the list of ensembles through which a student majoring in Music, Option II Performance may satisfy Area V requirements.

· Change the number of hours in the BS/BA with a major in Music, Option II Performance (Instrumental) from 41 to 46 credit hours.
· Change the number of hours in the BS/BA with a major in Music, Option II Performance (Piano) from 41 to 46 credit hours.

· Change the number of hours in the BS/BA with a major in Music, Option II Performance (Voice) from 43 to 50 credit hours.

· Change the number of hours in the BS/BA with a major in Music, Option III Vocal/Choral from 45 to 47 credit hours.

· Change the number of hours in the BS/VA with a major in Music, Option IV Instrumental from 40 to 43 credit hours.

· Changes to the curriculum for the minor in Music including changing “musical activities” to “music ensembles,” changing “class and applied music (2)” to “applied music (4)” changing the requirement for music electives from 6 to 2 credit hours, and changing the total number of hours required for the minor from 25 to 23 credit hours.

9.
Report from COAD.  Dr. Maynard represented Dr. Hansen at the September 27 COAD meeting and he reported that the COAD discussed the following topics:  

-Acceptance of Credit from Non-Regionally Accredited Institutions

-Academic Forgiveness


-Admission of Seniors to Graduate Classes

-Department Chair Quartiles


-Online Withdrawals


-Dr. Wilson had informational items on the Graduate Expo (September 28) and Preview Day (November 6).  Spring schedules should be on campus October 15.

-Dr. Davis reported that the mobile site is up and running and asked for input on a system for return of books that are delivered to faculty-staff.

-Dr. Luna reported that for reporting purposes only, the Interdisciplinary Studies will be set up in Banner as a separate department and separate college; again, for reporting purposes only.

-Dr. Thornell reported that he is working with the Faculty Senate on changes in the Faculty Handbook.

-Dr. Zhang discussed an articulation agreement with the UAH engineering program

-Dr. Calhoun discussed the Women’s Center Operations, Tegrity usefulness and the desire for the best product at the best price.

10.
Informational Items:  changing the frequency/semester offerings for the following courses:

-BI 310, Comparative Vertebrate Morphology- from “Fall” to “Fall, odd-numbered years”

-BI 409, Immunology- from “Spring, even-numbered years” to “Spring”

-BI 415, Molecular Biology- from “Summer” to “Fall”

-BI 433, Embryology- from “Summer, odd-numbered years” to “Offered on sufficient demand”

-BI 472, Histology- from “Offered on sufficient demand” to “Fall, even-numbered years”

11.
Other.  


-ACHE has deemed the following submissions from UNA as informational items and no further action is required for ACHE:

1.
Department of Chemistry and Industrial Hygiene – addition of MA 355 as an option for the mathematics major core requirement

2.
Department of Chemistry and Industrial Hygiene – addition of CIS 125 to the list of computer courses prescribed for the industrial hygiene major

3.
Department of History and Political Science – designation in the B.A./B.S. history program of six hours of electives in U.S. history and six hours in non-U.S. history

The meeting was adjourned at 9:25 a.m.

Minutes were submitted to Dr. Hansen on October 4, 2010.

Minutes were approved by Dr. Hansen on October 4, 2010.
Minutes were submitted for approval to department chairs on October 12, 2010.

